
Hon. Kamal Khera, Minister of Diversity, Inclusion and Persons with Disabilities
Hon. Chrystia Freeland, Deputy Prime Minister, Minister of Finance
Ms Kerry Anderson, Director, Office for Disability Issues
[Your MP addressed as “MP First & Last Name”]

[Date]

Dear Honourable Ministers, [MP Last Name], and Director Anderson,

We are writing to express our deep concerns regarding the draft regulations for the Canada Disability Benefit. We represent [members of XYZ community or church or organization, etc.—explain in one brief sentence or two who you are].

A 2021 study by the Angus Reid Institute and the Planned Lifetime Advocacy Network (PLAN) found that nearly nine-in-10 (89%) Canadians were in favour of a Canadian Disability Benefit. There is overwhelming support for this benefit and it is sorely needed: an estimated 16.8% of people with a disability in Canada live in poverty, compared to 9.3% of people without a disability.[footnoteRef:1] That is over 1.5 million people. The proposed regulations for the CDB would only lift an estimated 25,000 people with disabilities out of poverty once it reaches full maturity.[footnoteRef:2] [1:  Estimates based on Low Income Measure After Tax data, 2022. Statistics Canada. Table 11-10-0090-01  Poverty and low-income statistics by disability status. https://doi.org/10.25318/1110009001-eng]  [2:  CBC News, June 7, 2024. https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/canada-disability-benefit-poverty-1.7228322] 


[Add a paragraph about why this is an important issue to your community/constituency. For example, you can include how you experience or witness the impacts of poverty on people with disabilities, appeal to existing legal and/or moral obligations or commitments of governments, and/or share additional information that relates to the proposed benefit.]

While there are many details in the draft regulations to be addressed, our key messages focus on the adequacy and accessibility of the CDB. We are joining with advocates across in the country in calling on all political parties to support the following recommendations:

· Increase the budgeted amount for the CDB. The amount currently budgeted is impairing the development of an adequate, accessible, and equitable CDB that reflects the right of people with disabilities to an adequate standard of living. Decisions about eligibility, appeals, repayments, and how the benefit will be calculated are being limited by the small envelope of funding available. Although this has been referred to as a “starting point,” the draft regulations have been designed to fit within this limited budget. This will have long-reaching consequences even if the amount of the benefit is increased later on.

· Make the CDB a refundable tax credit to avoid clawbacks and reductions to other benefits. Designing the CDB as a refundable tax credit will prevent people from losing other federal, provincial and territorial benefits including rent supplements and child benefits, or having them reduced. Current welfare amounts are so low, that even if a person or household is receiving the maximum amount of all available provincial/territorial and federal benefits, they will still be left in poverty.[footnoteRef:3] Income supports must be designed to work together to improve people's lives, not be clawed back or reduced because of interactions among benefits. 
 [3: Welfare in Canada, 2023. Maytree https://maytree.com/wp-content/uploads/Welfare_in_Canada_2023.pdf] 

· Make the application process for the CDB accessible. The current draft regulations require people to have a Disability Tax Credit (DTC) certificate and have filed their previous year’s taxes and apply specifically for the CDB. While this may be expedient for the federal government, it is an expensive and inaccessible process for people with disabilities. There are many longstanding critiques and calls for reform of the DTC, with estimates that only 40% of working-aged adults with severe disabilities in 2018 had approved DTC certificates.[footnoteRef:4] Critiques include the narrow definition of disability used by the DTC (which does not match the definition used in the CDB legislation) and the expense and complexity of the application process, which includes multiple steps for applicants and medical practitioners to complete. If this is to be the gateway for the CDB, the DTC itself must be drastically reformed. In the interim, trusted community service providers should be funded to assist people to navigate the application process, and applicants should be reimbursed for related expenses. A better option altogether would be to allow applicants to attest to their eligibility using a variety of existing disability benefit programs. [4:  University of Calgary, School of Public Policy Publications, SPP Briefing Paper: https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Disability-Tax-Credit-Dunn-Zwicker.pdf ] 


We thank you for your consideration and look forward to the delivery of an effective and equitable Canada Disability Benefit. We would appreciate a response by email to [First & Last Name of a contact person at name@email.ca] and would be happy to meet with you to discuss our recommendations.

Sincerely,

[list of signatures]


Additional Information for Groups Sending Open Letters

Please note, the more you personalize your open letter, the greater impact it can have! The template is meant to provide you with prompts and key asks, but form letters will not carry the same weight as those that have been personalized to your group and constituency.

Contact Information

[bookmark: _gebrspxc03jd]Hon. Kamal Khera, Minister of Diversity, Inclusion and Persons with Disabilities
	[bookmark: _ckbpf28s8dyq]Hill Office
House of Commons *
Ottawa, Ontario,
Canada
K1A 0A6
Telephone: 613-992-0778
Email: kamal.khera@parl.gc.ca
	[bookmark: _ipbkyms8p20n]Constituency Office
Main office - Brampton
35 Van Kirk Drive
Suite 10/10A
Brampton, Ontario
L7A 1A5
Telephone: 905-454-4758


Hon. Chrystia Freeland, Deputy Prime Minister, Minister of Finance
	Hill Office
House of Commons *
Ottawa, Ontario,
Canada
K1A 0A6

Telephone: 613-992-5234
Email: chrystia.freeland@parl.gc.ca
	Constituency Office
Main office - Toronto
200-622 College Street
Toronto, Ontario
M6G 1B4

Telephone: 416-928-1451



* Mail may be sent postage-free to any MP’s Hill office.
Kerry Anderson, Director, Office for Disability Issues
Email: edsc.pcph-cdb.esdc@hrsdc-rhdcc.gc.ca

To find your local Member of Parliament and their contact information, please visit https://www.ourcommons.ca/members/en and enter your postal code in the search bar.

Additional Information on the Canada Disability Benefit
· Overview of the Canada Disability Benefit - Canada.ca
· Summary of the proposed Canada Disability Benefit regulations
· Additional information, including frequently asked questions and answers regarding the regulations
· Draft Canada Disability Benefit Regulations published in Part I of the Canada Gazette on June 29, 2024
